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Bore da. Croeso i Gaerdydd, ac i Gyfarfod Cyhoeddus Blynyddol y Comisiwn.

Good morning. Welcome to Cardiff, and to the Commission’s Annual Public
Meeting.

To those who have joined us in person, here at Cardiff’s City Stadium – thank
you for coming. It is wonderful to have you here with us. It’s been great to
meet and speak with delegates in the margins this morning, and I look forward
to meeting many more over lunch.

I’m delighted also that so many people across England and Wales are taking
part online. Over 900 people have signed up in total.

It is important to me that we are holding the first annual meeting of my
chairmanship in the Welsh capital. We are a two-nation, bilingual regulator,
serving the people of Wales and England, and it is vital that we see, and are
seen by, the charities and people of both countries.

In my first few months as Chair, I have already made several visits to Welsh
charities, overseen the strengthening of our Welsh office, and helped select
Pippa Britton as our new Welsh Board member.

QE2’s commitment to service and kindness reflects charities’ best qualities

Now, there is no doubt that we come together today at a time of change and
challenge for our two nations.

The collective sense of sadness, brought on by the death of our long serving
Head of State, Her Majesty, the late Queen Elizabeth, continues to
reverberate, whilst grim financial conditions engulf us.

As many in this room and beyond will know, the world of charity owes the late
Queen a particular debt. During her long reign, Her Majesty served as Royal
Patron or President of over 600 organisations. And her example inspired
immeasurable charitable activity here and around the world.

Her loss will be felt by many charities, for a long time.

Indeed, in considering the remarkable outpouring of love for Her Majesty
during the national mourning period, I was struck by just how much some of
her own unifying qualities reflected those of a good charity. I am thinking
in particular here of her extraordinary, steadfast commitment to the service
of others, of her kindness of conduct in carrying out that service, and of
her resilience through many decades of ups and downs.
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It is said in the Book of Proverbs that “the Path of the Just is as a shining
light”, as they act as a beacon for all of us by their conduct – and I think
that we can safely say that about our late Queen.

Charities in Cost-of-Living crisis

And, as our charities face the many challenges that lie ahead this winter and
beyond, her commitment to service, kindness, and resilience will be required
in abundance to help the worst-off weather the coming storms.

And storms there will be – the rising cost of living poses profound
challenges for individual households, for society as a whole, and of course,
for the charitable sector.

However, it is during times of difficulty and tension that charities come
into their own. Offering not just practical support and succour, but a sense
of hope and belonging. You often are the only bright element in a miserable
situation.

Indeed, since joining the Charity Commission as Chair earlier this year, I
have had the privilege of witnessing this work at first hand. This has
included seeing Emmaus helping the homeless in Leeds, the Nightingale Hospice
providing palliative care in Wrexham, Martineau Gardens providing Therapeutic
Gardening in Birmingham, and yesterday seeing ValePlus helping adults with
additional learning needs in Barry.

All of the trustees, volunteers and staff involved in this remarkable work
across Wales and England showed those qualities of service, kindness and
resilience which was adored in the late Queen, and which had such an ability
to unify us all.

Indeed, armed with these values, charities have risen to other immense
challenges many times over in recent years. I refer not just to the awful
pandemic, of course, but also more recently in response to the war in Ukraine
and the devastating floods in Pakistan.

I have every optimism that charities will again meet the needs of the age,
buoyed by the huge generosity of the British public, and the dedication and
commitment of volunteers and those working in charities.

Although we could give more by some international standards, the British
public still gave almost £11bn to charity last year, and around 5.5 million
people regularly volunteer.

We should all be proud of this culture of giving, and of serving.

Charity trustees’ duty of prudence

But the sector’s proven ability to face adversity with courage should not
lead us to underestimate the problems many charities now face.

Like households, and business, charities will be hit by surging costs, just
as many charities, especially those providing services to people in need, see



demand for their services rocket.

And while charities’ outgoings rise, it seems inevitable that donations will
be squeezed, as families are forced to cut non-essential spending.

These simultaneous pressures, coming so soon after the pandemic, may, I fear,
bring some charities close to the brink.

The Commission cannot relieve charities facing such difficult choices
directly.

But we must acknowledge the challenges facing the sector we regulate, and we
must respond in the priorities we set as regulator.

Not least in the guidance we offer to charities.

And my most urgent advice for trustees in the months ahead is this: to
demonstrate prudence, and sound financial stewardship.

The duty of prudence has been set in law for decades. It is not new. But
getting this right is of particular importance during these straitened times.

Expect increased scrutiny, and be prepared to show that you understand the
sacrifices your donors and volunteers are making in their continued support.

Show your beneficiaries that you are using every penny wisely, and for their
benefit.

Never forget that the funds you raise as trustees and senior leaders belong
to the cause, or the people, your charity was set up to serve.

Commission under me

I firmly believe that the Commission’s wider role as regulator in this
context is vital for charities, as well as the public.

An expert Commission that is fair, balanced and independent helps give the
public confidence to keep giving, and supporting charities. Safe in the
knowledge that if things go wrong, there is an organisation able and willing
to investigate.

Let me explain what I mean when I say we must be an expert Commission that is
fair, balanced, and independent.

By expert, I mean we must be best in class – in terms of the people we
attract and retain, and our use of technology. Given the pressures on our own
resources, the Commission must punch above its weight. Helen Stephenson, our
chief executive, will talk a little later about how we are using data and
technology to become a more effective regulator. In particular, she will
explain our aim over the period of my Chairship to introduce a trustee portal
account for all 700,000 trustees in Wales and England that should
revolutionise the trustee experience, especially in tailoring regulatory
guidance on all matters to the individual – think of it over time as the



trustee’s personalised online Bible.

Fair, is a concept most people relate to instinctively. It is enshrined in
all good legal and regulatory systems around the world. I want people who
come into contact with us to feel they have been treated with respect,
dignity, and without bias, even when they don’t get the outcome they hoped
for. All people should receive fair treatment from us.

Balance in our compliance case work is especially important during these
difficult times for trustees. It means first that we will be proportionate,
and wise in our regulatory response to problems and concerns in charities. We
will not come down hard on trustees who make honest, reasonable mistakes. We
will remain mindful that we are regulating a voluntary sector, run by people,
overall, with good intentions, who are doing their best in often difficult
circumstances. We expect trustees to respond appropriately when problems
occur. And even honest mistakes can have dire consequences. But we do not
expect charities to be problem-free or error-free zones.

We are of course a regulator, though, and there are times when we must fulfil
our function as enforcer. I will ensure that, where needed, we will deal
firmly with intentional wrongdoers and those who are grossly negligent, using
our powers effectively and robustly to ensure the wrongdoing stops, and the
charity is returned to sound management. This is vital. We know that abuse or
misconduct in one charity can undermine trust in all, and a regulator that is
afraid of using the powers Parliament has granted it, is not fulfilling its
promise to the public.

Finally, under my leadership, the Commission will be independent – of party
politicians, of government, interest groups, of the media and of the sector
itself. We, and I, will report to Parliament, to which we are directly
accountable for our overall performance. But in enforcing charity law, we
will be beholden to no-one, and nothing, but the law itself.

And it is important to realise that these are not just aspirations for us,
but we are also taking active steps to embed these values into the
Commission, with internal workshops over the winter devising ways and means
to work them in to the future strategic framework of the Commission.

And we are doing all this, because I firmly believe that by fulfilling our
functions with expertise, and in a way that is fair, balanced, and
independent, we can best command the respect of our many varied stakeholders,
and thus better fulfil our statutory objectives as regulator.

New 5 Minute Guide: political activity

Finally, I want to introduce you to our new 5 minute guide for charities on
Political Activity, which is another way we are trying to help charities
navigate more easily around difficult contemporary issues.

Because the dilemmas that arise for charities during precarious economic
times are not just financial.

We live in times of significant challenge, and indeed turmoil, and we can



expect that political debates will come into all of our lives in the months
and years ahead.

We should expect vigorous exchanges about what is needed from government at
this time.

I fully expect charities to be part of this conversation.

Charities give voice to those who go unheard, whose stories might otherwise
never be told.

And the sector has a long, proud history of pushing for meaningful change
that improves the lives of their beneficiaries, and makes society fairer, and
kinder.

There are countless examples of this.

I had the pleasure of attending the Civil Society charity awards earlier this
year. Among the many charities to be honoured that evening was Tommy’s, which
received an award for its outstanding campaign to improve the care received
by families experiencing miscarriage.

The campaign laid bare many injustices, including that black women are much
more likely to suffer miscarriages than white women.

And it worked: a few months after Tommy’s campaign launched, the government
announced a programme of change. Miscarriages will now be officially counted
and recorded, and women will no longer have to endure three miscarriages in a
row before being offered help and support.

The campaign was well received from across the political spectrum – including
from the then health minister, Nadine Dorries.

So, the law is clear that charities are free to campaign and engage in
political activity in this way, shining a light on uncomfortable truths,
engaging with those in power in the interests of the people and causes they
serve.

And when done well, campaigns of this nature can have immense impact. So, no,
the law does not agree with those who say that charities should simply not
dabble in politics at all.

However, the law, rightly, also sets limits on what charities can do, and
how, in relation to political activity.

Charities must never stray into party politics – must never promote, or be
seen to promote, a political party or candidate.

A charity’s campaigning and political activity must always be in furtherance
of its purposes – and even when they have determined that the activity aligns
with the charity’s purposes, trustees must be clear that political activity
is also the prudent thing to do, especially in difficult economic
circumstances.



Charity leaders should also remember that it is not their voice, or their
opinion that matters, but the interests of causes they are entrusted with.

And there is a final, important point I would like to make in this area,
which takes us back to the quality of charitable kindness I was commending
earlier.

Most issues in society are complex. Rights and interests of individuals and
groups are often in competition with one another. There is usually right, and
value, to both sides of an argument.

Sadly, that nuance is rarely reflected in the tone of public discourse, which
is often coarse, and it threatens to become coarser still.

Debates on many issues are polarised, and personal, and serve to further
entrench existing standpoints.

This trend towards constant aggression presents a risk to our democratic
culture.

In his inaugural speech as US President last January, Joe Biden made a plea
to the American people.

These were his words: “Let us listen to one another. Hear one another. See
one another.

Show respect to one another. Politics need not be a raging fire destroying
everything in its path. Every disagreement doesn’t have to be a cause for
total war. And, we must reject a culture in which facts themselves are
manipulated and even manufactured. My fellow Americans, we have to be
different than this.”

I wholeheartedly agree with this rallying cry. And I would like to echo it.

I think English and Welsh charities engaging in political activity can, and
should, be different too. Charities can model a better kind of public
discourse than the aggression we sometimes sadly see from the party political
debate. They can help teach others how to inspire and inform, rather than
stifle and poison, reasoned debate.

They should campaign with vigour and energy yes, but I believe they should do
so also with tolerance and kindness.

Charities should seek to win people over. Draw people to their cause, work to
persuade those whose starting perspectives and allegiances may be different,
and indeed initially hostile to their cause or the people they serve.

Tommy’s example demonstrates that this approach is not just right in
principle, it works in practice. And it accords with a charity’s duty to
protect their public reputation.

We want to help charities get it right. To avoid pitfalls where possible, and
ensure any campaigning or political activity they undertake aligns with their



duties and responsibilities.

So that is why, today, we are launching the new short guide on political
activity and campaigning for charities.

The latest in our series of short guides, the resource helps trustees
understand the rules.

To be clear – those rules are not new. The new product is based on our
existing long-form guidance in this area, which many will know as “CC9”, and
whose principles stand.

The 5-minute guide is, however, shorter, and more accessible. And it also
does a good job of showing that much of this is not rocket science, but
instead common sense.

Our existing library of short-form guidance has been extremely well received.

And I trust that charities, especially those planning to engage in
campaigning or political activity in the weeks, months and years ahead, will
pay close attention to this new addition.

I hope that in this way, this guide will help charities play their part in
raising the standard of public debate and discussion in this country, and
show that a charity’s political activity, when it occurs, can sometimes be
seen as a solution, rather than a problem.

Thank you.

Putin is losing on the battlefield: UK
statement to the OSCE

Thank you Mr Chair.

On 8 October, an explosion damaged the Kerch Strait Bridge. A crucial
logistics route for Russia’s militarisation of illegally annexed Crimea, the
bridge also plays a key role in moving heavy military vehicles & equipment as
well as fuels, oils and lubricants to the southern front of Putin’s illegal
invasion of Ukraine. Accordingly, substantial damage to this bridge will
almost certainly have a significant impact on Russia’s already strained
ability to sustain its forces under pressure in southern Ukraine.

In an address to his Security Council on 10 October, President Putin stated
that the intense barrage of missile attacks he had unleashed across Ukraine
was in retaliation for the attack on the Kerch Strait Bridge. He also
threatened a harsh response to any further attacks on Russian territory.
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Mr Chair, I would like to be very clear on two points:

Opened in 2018 by Putin himself, the construction of the Kerch Strait
Bridge was a violation of Ukraine’s sovereignty and territorial
integrity. It is a bridge built by Russia on Ukraine’s territory.

Putin’s attempt to portray Monday’s barrage of missile strikes as a show
of strength in retaliation of the Kerch Bridge incident fools no one.
When Putin is losing on the battlefield, he takes the war to the
Ukrainian people instead.

Mr Chair, the appalling wave of missiles strikes which took place on 10
October targeted civilian national infrastructure across Ukraine. It appears
to have been the most extensive day of long-range strikes since the first
days of Russia’s illegal invasion and the first time since June 2022 that the
centre of Kyiv was targeted. Strikes on residential buildings, playgrounds, a
pedestrian bridge and the National Philharmonic; as well as multiple power
black outs and disruption to water supplies and communications remind us that
once again Ukraine’s civilians are paying the terrible price for Russia’s
barbaric actions.

President Putin claimed that the strikes were carried out with precision
long-range ground, naval and air launched weapons. Such weapons in Russia’s
arsenal include Iskander, Kalibr, and the Kh-101, all of which claim
accuracies of under 50m and some as low as 2m. So, there are only a few
possibilities as to why so much civilian infrastructure was struck, either:
Russia severely overestimates its precision strike capability; Russian
military planners were grossly incompetent in their targeting; or the Russian
military deliberately conducted premeditated attacks targeting residential
buildings, cultural sites and areas where children may have been present.

Russia took these actions in full knowledge of what would ensue: destruction,
injuries and death. Such attacks on civilians and civilian infrastructure are
not only abhorrent; they are war crimes and a blatant violation of
international law.

Mr Chair, we and others have repeatedly called on Belarus to stop supporting
Russian aggression, including allowing Russia to use Belarusian airspace to
launch stand-off airstrikes and Iranian UAVs against Ukraine. Lukashenko’s
announcement on Monday that a regional military group will deploy to Belarus’
borders in response to a contrived threat does nothing but further stoke
instability in the region. Since 24 February, it has been overwhelmingly
clear to the world from which side of the Belarusian/Ukrainian border the
threat is emanating and it is not Ukraine.

Mr Chair, the announced deployment of Russian and Belarusian forces into a
joint military task force is yet another manufactured distraction from
Putin’s faltering invasion: more defeats in the east; more defeats in the
south; more Generals sacked; more demoralised troops; more discontent amongst
the Russian population; and more critique from Russia’s elites.



The miscalculations continue to mount. Putin and the Russian military
leadership have consistently underestimated the will, determination and
courage of the Ukrainian military and civilians to defend their homeland from
a brutal and barbaric invader. They continue to fail to understand that every
horrendous attack strengthens the Ukrainian resolve and that of its friends,
like the UK, who remain steadfast in our support – for however long it takes
– to ensure that the sovereignty, territorial integrity, and the independence
of Ukraine is fully restored.

Thank you.

Appointment of Suffragan Bishop of
Beverley: 12 October 2022

Press release

Her Late Majesty The Queen approved the nomination of The Reverend Canon
Stephen Race to the Suffragan See of Beverley, in the Diocese of York.

Her Late Majesty The Queen approved the nomination of The Reverend Canon
Stephen Race, Incumbent of the Benefice of Central Barnsley and Area Dean of
Barnsley, in the Diocese of Leeds, to the Suffragan See of Beverley, in the
Diocese of York, in succession to The Right Reverend Glyn Webster following
his retirement.

Background

Stephen was educated at St Hild and St Bede College, Durham. He trained for
ministry at St Stephen’s House, Oxford, and was ordained Priest in 2003.

Stephen served his title at St Mary’s Wigton, in the Diocese of Carlisle, and
in 2005 he was appointed Vicar of St John the Baptist, Dodworth, in the
Diocese of Wakefield. He was additionally appointed Diocesan Director of
Ordinands (DDO) in 2008 for the Diocese of Wakefield (and subsequently the
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Diocese of Leeds), having served as Assistant DDO from 2005.

Stephen was appointed Priest-in-Charge of St Mary’s Barnsley in 2014, and
additionally Priest-in-Charge of St Edward the Confessor Barnsley and St
Thomas Gawber in 2017. Following this, he was licensed as Priest in Charge of
St George’s Barnsley in 2018 and with the pastoral reorganisations completed,
he was licensed as Incumbent of the Benefice of Central Barnsley in 2019.
Stephen has served as Area Dean of Barnsley since 2009 and has been an
Honorary Canon of Wakefield Cathedral since 2011.

Published 12 October 2022

Air and water quality advice now
available to all farmers in England

Farmers across England are now able to benefit from the advice of Catchment
Sensitive Farming (CSF) advisers following the expansion of the programme.

Local Catchment Sensitive Farming advisers provide confidential on-farm
support and advice across the farming community to encourage uptake of new
and existing agricultural schemes and help farmers comply with regulation to
deliver environmental gains.

Since 2006, 24,000 farms have benefited from CSF advice, helping farmers take
more than 80,000 positive actions to reduce pollution. Reductions in
agricultural pollutants include nitrogen levels, which are down 4%,
phosphorus levels, which have decreased by 8%, and a 12% reduction in
sediment.

Jen Almond, Director of National Operations at Natural England, said:

We are rolling out Catchment Sensitive Farming advice to all
farmers in England to help them produce food in a way that protects
our water, air and soil whilst minimising losses and maximising
efficiencies.

Our advisers provide valuable advice on agricultural transition
schemes and grants, natural flood management, and how sustainable
farming practices can deliver the greatest environmental gains
across the whole country.

CSF is led by Natural England, in partnership with Defra and the Environment
Agency. Advisers offer a range of support including signposting to relevant
sources of advice, offering one-to-one tailored advice, including a visit

http://www.government-world.com/air-and-water-quality-advice-now-available-to-all-farmers-in-england-2/
http://www.government-world.com/air-and-water-quality-advice-now-available-to-all-farmers-in-england-2/


from an agricultural specialist, or running group training and on-farm
events.

Advice on rainwater harvesting is just one of the ways CSF advisers are
supporting farmers. They can provide information on the grants available,
potential cost savings and benefits to crop yields.

A survey of farmers who had contact with a CSF adviser early this year found
that 83% of farmers who had contact with their CSF Adviser agreed they were a
person whose advice they could trust.

CSF also works in partnership with a range of organisations including water
companies, local authorities, trade bodies and environmental organisations.
Their work has included part-funding advisers and tools to reach more
farmers, enabling them to increase the resilience of their farm businesses
whilst achieving the greatest environmental gains.

Further information and details on how to speak to local advisers can be
found on gov.uk.

New National Science and Technology
Council established

News story

New National Science and Technology Council established to deliver UK
strategic advantage through science and technology.

A new National Science and Technology Council (NSTC) has been established
with responsibility for driving an ambitious UK science and technology
strategy.

The NSTC will double down its efforts to create a UK science and technology
system that will be a sustained engine for future economic growth, prosperity

https://www.gov.uk/guidance/catchment-sensitive-farming-reduce-agricultural-water-pollution
http://www.government-world.com/new-national-science-and-technology-council-established/
http://www.government-world.com/new-national-science-and-technology-council-established/


and security.

The NSTC will be chaired by the Chancellor of the Exchequer, with the
Chancellor of the Duchy of Lancaster as deputy chair. It will deliver a plan
to harness science and technology to support economic growth and the UK’s
position on the geopolitical stage, sending a clear signal to the sector
about the government’s priorities in this area.
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